Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, May 24, 2021, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, online Zoom meeting

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Riley Doherty (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Gere Johnson (ERWSCC intern)
Liz Lacy (National Park Service)
Mary Augustiny (Town of East Haddam)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Kim Bradley (Town of Salem)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Parker Lord (Town of Lyme)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Eric Thomas (DEEP)
Melvin Woody (Lyme Land Conservation Trust)

Call to Order:  Chair Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:01 PM.  Riley Doherty introduced ERWSCC intern Gere Johnson to the group.  Gere is a student at Three Rivers Community College and plans to attend UConn Avery Point to study agriculture and how climate change affects the food supply.

Minutes:  Minutes of the March 22, 2021 ERWSCC meeting were accepted by consensus.

Executive Committee/Budget:  The budget has been previously discussed, and a line item draft of the expected $165,000 budget has been submitted to the National Park Service.

Community Grant Requests:  A grant in the amount of $10,000 has been previously discussed, to support a Town of East Haddam open space acquisition project for land off O’Connell Road Extension.  ERWSCC will further discuss this item at its September meeting, when the year end budget numbers will be available.

Partner Updates:  
-  The Nature Conservancy:  David Gumbart reported that the Conservancy will have a meeting next week with the Community Foundation of Middlesex County to present final plans regarding the use of the house at the Burnham Brook preserve as an office space (for TNC and other local conservation non-profit groups).  The plans call for an increase in funding support, including for additional staff time in the Eightmile River watershed.  Depending on internal organizational policy for the Conservancy (re: COVID), office opening may be September or shortly thereafter.  The Conservancy hired new Land Steward Kieran Runne, who will spend some of his time in the Eightmile watershed.  Kieran assisted with the moving of the wire fencing at the entrance to the Pleasant Valley and Jewett preserves, to create a wider opening for easier access onto the preserves.
-  DEEP:  Eric Thomas said the DEEP is starting to reopen some of its offices, and it will be a work in progress.  It will likely be a combination of in-office and at-home work.  David Bingham stated there are DEEP staff observing fish runs at the Moulson Pond fish ladder, following its opening.  “Far more fish” this season than in recent years, according to Bingham, with alewife, blueback herring and white suckers being observed.  A request for DEEP data from this site was requested; Doherty stated that ERWSCC has the data.  Bernie Gillis asked Thomas about the status of the bioretention project at Lake Hayward; Thomas stated money is available and an announcement is expected confirming the project before long.  Potentially, implementation of the project could begin this summer.
-  East Haddam Land Trust:  Pete Govert stated the land trust is working on the Sanders tract, 68 acres partially located in the Eightmile watershed.  The property is “geologically interesting,” owing to terrain where tectonic plates collided long ago (known as the Honey Hill fault).  An agreement with the land owner is in place.
-  Salem Land Trust:  Bingham reported the land trust is seeking $20,000 to complete fundraising for a new purchase.  DEEP Biologist Min Huang has submitted a grant which could help provide some of that funding.  Tony Griggs stated some of the DEEP’s grant requirements for open space matching funds are onerous.  Even with a 2019 A-2 standard survey in-hand, this is not meeting  DEEP requirements (despite A-2 level surveys being the highest standard according to state statute).  The Route 82 bridges are being replaced this summer.  The land trust will host a June 6 Trails Day walk at its Wood Warbler Preserve.  Bingham encouraged ERWSCC members to contact their state legislators to support SB 1037, a bill designed to improve recycling of bottles.
-  Town of Lyme:  Parker Lord reported the Town of Lyme Annual Meeting, held last week, had a large turnout, including for support to maintain existing levels of open space funding.  The Town Board of Finance recommended capping the amount of open space funds to be held by the Town to $500,000, rather than the current $1,000,000.  A vote to keep the higher amount was passed by a vote of 202 – 10.  Lord thanked Irving for his support of this matter at the meeting.
- National Park Service:  Liz Lacy reported the NPS is processing the paperwork for approval of the coming year’s ERWSCC budget.   

Subcommittees:
-  Outreach & Education:  Doherty is working with NPS on a unigrid map/brochure for the Eightmile.  Some help in editing was requested (Lacy volunteered to assist).  Estuary magazine will feature the Eightmile in its summer issue, expected in June.  Dennis Quinn led two separate vernal pool programs in April, with 26 people (total for the two) attending. These programs have limited space and filled up quickly; another set of programs in 2022 are worth considering.  A June 26 herpetology program with Dennis Quinn will take place.  Ed Natoli has requested contact information for a land owner in the town of Lyme to assess the property for its potential to have five-lined skink.  Gumbart stated the Conservancy has an easement on the property in question and can assist with contact. Doherty is planning some in-person events for Devil’s Hopyard State Park, with proposed dates of July 10, 17 and 24, from 10:00 – 11:00.  She is hoping to engage the Denison-Pequotsepos Nature Center for a reptile program, A Place Called Hope (raptors) and the Mohegan tribe for a Native American-themed program.  If the Mohegan tribe is unable to participate, a water exploration event is Plan B.
-  Protection & Management:  an archeological dig at the Chapman Falls site at Devil’s Hopyard State Park is proposed.  $20,000 is being sought through the State Historic Preservation Office, to investigate Native American artifacts that may be present at the base of the falls, a known Native American fishing site.  The site was also the location of a grist mill and saw mill in the past.  Maps for the Goodwin Trail have been updated and printed.
-  Science & Monitoring:  Doherty reported that 30 temperature loggers and 8 conductivity loggers have been placed in the Eightmile and its tributaries.  A mapping and data collection app called Field Maps is being used to support this work.  Doherty showed examples of how this app works.  Summer baseline monitoring will begin on June 29.  Also shared was data collected from the Moulson Pond fishway and a video of the fish making use of it.
-  Project Review:  Bridge replacement project on Route 82 in Salem was previously discussed.  Bridge replacement over the Eightmile River on Lyme’s MacIntosh Road is planned, though is   1 – 2 years out from implementation.  Mary Augustiny reported an earlier application by the East Haddam Fish & Game Club to dredge certain stream areas has been withdrawn; a revised application is expected in the coming months.  No new update from the Army Corps of Engineers regarding the Salem/East Branch of the Eightmile encroachment.  Kim Bradley wants ERWSCC to monitor the work of the Route 82 bridge replacement, to ensure compliance with permit requirements and to observe conditions following completion, especially in regard to invasive species (expanding their footprint, or new infestations coming in as a result of the work).  A culvert replacement project on Witch Meadow Brook (Salem) was discussed, with a question asked about the need for NPS review.  Lacy stated she would need to see the site, though formal NPS review is typically only involved if the project require Army Corps of Engineers permits.  Lacy may be available on May 27 to view the Route 82 bridge project and could possibly do a quick visit to the Witch Meadow Brook project site.

Old/New Business:  RiverFest may take place this coming fall.  DEEP State Park Manager John Hines oversees Devil’s Hopyard State Park, and he is communicating with ERWSCC about the event.  This event will require further discussion, pending DEEP decisions regarding group gatherings at state parks.

Adjournment:  there being no further business to discuss, Irving adjourned the meeting at 6:32 PM.

 

Respectfully submitted, David Gumbart, ERWSCC Secretary 
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